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MINUTES

Montevallo City Council Work Session
January 27, 2020
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Jason Peterson, 
Council Member Arthur Herbert and Council Member Tiffany Bunt were in 
attendance. Council Member Willie Goldsmith was absent.

Mayor Cost called the Work Session to order at 5:30 p.m.

Chief Littleton presented the report from the Police Department:
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Council Member Nix noted the Abatement Board will meet at 5:30 tomorrow night.
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Fire Chief Brad Davis presented his report. He reminded the Public Safety Committee of the
need to schedule a meeting to discuss storm shelters.

Mayor Cost noted we are also looking into possible grant funds to help pay for a shelter.

Council Member Herbert said the Sustainability Committee met Friday to discuss 
recommended changes to the operating hours of the Recycling Center. He said the 
committee has recommended the changes Ms. Barone will present. 

Olivia Barone, Sustainability Coordinator, said her main focus this far has been on 
addressing the issues at the Recycling Center. We ae trying to determine what works best 
out there.  She said they are redesigning the fencing, adding new signs, improving the bins, 
etc. 

Council Member Herbert reminded everyone the Abor Board meets Tuesday night at 5:30 
at the Library. Arbor Day is scheduled for Saturday, February 27th.   ValloyCycle meets on 
January 16th at the Library. They will discuss the location for a new bike rack, as well as 
make plans for another family bike ride. Cody Jones at UM has been a tremendous help in 
determining the best way to install the new bike racks.  

Council Member Herbert compliment Mr. Hamby on scanning our Cemetery records. He 
said a UM class is assisting with that project. 

Mr. Hamby noted our Cemetery dates to the early 1800s. Records at the Cemetery over the 
tears have not always been well maintained. 

In Mr. Baugh’s absence, Council Member Nix reported that the new trails at Shoal Creel 
Park are completed and marked. He noted that some sections of the trails are too wet to 
use right now. We are looking at the possibility of adding footbridges to cross the wet 
spots. He also mentioned we have a lot of travel ball tournaments scheduled this year. 
Senior Soup and Bingo is scheduled for February 15th at 11:00 a.m.

Dwight Dellinger report on the progress at the Golf Course. He said rounds played are up 
350 year-to-date despite all the rain and cold weather. We’ve also picked up a few new 
members lately. We have golf tournaments scheduled for this spring, including the Annual 
Chamber Tournament.  

Council Member Nix reminded everyone that there will be a Public Hearing at the February 
10th Council Meeting to consider requests regarding two projects: Montevallo Cottages  and
Bluegrass Apartments. 

Savannah Kitchens, Director of the Parnell Library, presented the following:
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The MJCC reported they volunteered at the Shelby County Humane Society last weekend. 
They also have a meeting scheduled to discuss the Color Run.  They hope to coordinate that
event with UM again this year.

Council Member Bunt reported the following:

EDUCATION, ARTS & OUTREACH
 
MHS

·       Wrestling fundraiser tonight at Zapopan. Proceeds to benefit wrestling tournament 
travel.
·       The Montevallo Day of Pageants will be held Saturday, Feb. 1 
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UM
·       Student-Athlete Alumni Reunion, Feb.1 during the basketball games (Check it out 
along with the weekend of games at montevallo.edu/alumni-events/ )
·       Athletics Hall of Fame, Feb. 1 at 5:45 p.m.
·       Homecoming and College Night, Feb.6-8

 
Montevallo Artwalk
·      Victory at Victory Pop-Up Artwalk, Friday, Feb. 7 from 2-6 p.m.

American Village

·      The American Village invites you to help celebrate their 20th Anniversary - Monday, Feb. 
17. Also, on that day: Washington's Birthday Celebration and the opening of the 4th annual 
Festival of Tulips. 

Montevallo Main Street Director Courtney Bennet presented the following report:
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She also thanked the Public Works crews for installing the new banners on Main Street. The
banners were designed by UM art professor Colin Williams, in conjunction with the Main 
Street Design Committee. 

Sarah Hogan updated the Council on IMPACT. She said she is excited to be back with the 
City. She’s been working to expand our Family Friendly Vendor Program. She also went to 
the Shelby Humane Society with the MJCC last weekend. She is also working to get all of the
foundations laid for the new grant we’ve received. 

The City Clerk requested the Council approve payment of the following invoice from Active 
Air: 
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The City Clerk explained that this unit was improperly installed and had to be rest. It was 
causing leaks into the building. The company that installed the unit originally is the same 
one that has been doing our routine maintenance. We’ve discovered that has not been done



11

properly either. Therefore, we recommend using Active Air for our maintenance, as well. 
They are the ones we’ve had to call to fix all of the problems caused by the previous firm. 
They are a bot more expensive, but they do the job right the first time – and will save us 
money in the long-run.  

The Council also briefly discussed to proposal to increase the salary for the next council 
members. 

Montevallo City Council Meeting
January 27, 2020
5:30 p.m. at City Hall

Mayor Hollie Cost, Council Member Rusty Nix, Council Member Jason Peterson, 
Council Member Arthur Herbert and Council Member Tiffany Bunt were in 
attendance. Council Member Willie Goldsmith was absent.

Pledge of Allegiance

Meeting Call to Order –

Mayor Cost called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 1/13/20  & 1/22/20 Special Work 
Session

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the Minutes from January 13, 2020 as 
corrected. Council Member Herbert seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the Minutes from January 22, 2020 
Special Called Work Session as presented. Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . .
. MOTION APPROVED.  

Recognitions / Awards: NONE

Maggie Benson, Mayor’s Assistant, mentioned that we should have recognitions at the next 
council meeting. 

Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council:

Before opening the meeting to public comment, Mayor Cost said she wanted to respond to 
concern expressed on social media regarding the proposed Dollar General Store on Hwy 
119.  She noted the following:
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 Yes, it is true that Dollar General is interested in locating one of their stores along Hwy 119 

diagonally across from American Village. However, we did not recruit Dollar General. They chose

this location on their own, and for their own reasons. 

 As detailed on the Zoning Map, the property in question is zoned B1 – SD Neighborhood 

Business Special District. As such, a retail operation the size and scope of a Dollar General is 

permitted on this site. Other permitted uses include, but are not limited to a medical clinic, 

community center, office building, greenhouse, bakery, barbershop, drugstore, restaurant, 

motel, bank, and nursing home.  

 We as the city do not have the power or right to pick and choose which businesses may or may 

not legally operate here. We can’t, for instance, say a McDonald’s is fine, but we don’t want a 

Chic-Filet. To a large extent, the control we have is exercised through our power to zone 

property. In this case, our most recent Zoning Map was adopted in 2012, after a lengthy process 

of public input which lasted nearly 5 years.  In fact, the property in question was zoned for 

commercial use even before that – as far back as 2007 or more.   

 As many of you may know, the zoning process starts with the creation of a Comprehensive Plan. 

Our Comp Plan update process is currently underway, and I encourage you all to get involved in 

that effort. Opportunities for input are available at public meetings, as well as on-line. 

 Keep in mind, however, it is very difficult to downzone a property – such as taking it from 

commercial to residential. The reason for this is because someone most likely purchased that 

piece of property as an investment. Its value as an investment or asset is based in part on its 

zoning classification. Obviously, you can sell a piece of property zoned commercial for a lot more

that you can sell one that’s zoned residential. I think we all can intuitively understand that.  

Therefore, if you downzone a property from commercial to residential, you have removed or 

taken away part of its value. That is known as a taking – and that would result in our city being 

sued and ultimately paying damages to that property owner for that taking.   

 That being said, we all value the American Village and all of the neighborhoods along Hwy 119. 

This should be clear by the fact that for the past 20 years we’ve included additional protections 

in our zoning and subdivision regulations which further restrict and control development along 

that corridor. In fact, the Hwy 119 corridor falls within the Scenic Corridor Overlay District which

adds even more protections in an effort to preserve the pastoral and scenic nature of our 

northern gateway. These standards and guidelines help to ensure we see the desired character 

of architectural style buildings, building materials, setbacks, signage, parking location, 

landscaping, etc. 

 When a development is proposed, our Development Services staff works closely with the 

prospect to develop a site plan which meets or exceeds those standards. This phase of the 

approval process also involves our city engineer, fire department, and arbor board.  Once 

everyone has reviewed the plans and provided their input, a revised set of plans is presented to 

our Design Review Committee for consideration. The DRC meets in public and everyone is 

welcome to attend.  

 Once the Design Review Committee approved the plan, it moves on to the Planning Commission

for their review and approval/ Here again, this is a public meeting which includes the 

opportunity for public comment. 
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 After the plan is reviewed by the Planning Commission, their recommendation is forwarded to 

the City Council. Once again, there is another duly noticed public hearing at the council meeting 

where everyone for or against a project can have their say. 

 With regard to Dollar General’s proposed site plan, we are still in the administrative review 

phase. Our planning staff has reviewed the plan. Our city engineer has provided them with his 

comments. And, the Arbor Board has looked at the plan. I’m not certain whether or not the Fire 

Department has completed its review yet or not.  

 Once all of that is complete, the proposed plan will go to the Design Review Committee, which 

we expect to happen in the next few weeks. After that, as I laid out before, it will go to the 

Planning Commission and City Council. 

 This process will take several more months to complete. It is very involved and, at times, heavily 

burdensome and arduous. However, it is designed specifically to ensure that everyone’s rights 

and property values are respected.  Any suggestion on Facebook or elsewhere to the contrary is 

simply uninformed and untrue. 

 We also make every effort to keep the public informed and involved about what goes on in 

Montevallo. That’s why, for instance, we hold public hearings at the Planning Commission and 

City Council. That’s also why we post upcoming meetings and hearings at City Hall, as required 

by law, as well as on our city website and Facebook. 

 Being well informed, however, is not a one-way street. It requires work on everyone’s part. 

That’s why the commitment you all have shown to be here tonight to ask questions and learn 

more about what is going on in our city is so critical. I thank you for being here tonight and 

welcome any comments or questions you may have.      

H. G. McGaughy noted Dollar General is also planning a new store on Hwy 25.

Mayor Cost said those plans have not come before the Planning Commission or Council yet. 

Council Member Herbert said he read an article which said Dollar General is expanding 
nationwide and their plan is to locate a store every 10 miles or so from one another. 

Council Member Nix said the one on Hwy 25 will draw shoppers from Wilton, Bibb and 
Chilton Counties. The one on Hwy 119 will draw people from the six major subdivisions in 
that area. 

Jake Beaty asked the Council to consider eliminating all parking along North Boundary 
Street from Main to Oak.

Mayor Cost said we have limited the parking to one side only, however we will look into his
suggestion. 

Nancy Wilstach asked why Debby Raymond was fired when she has done so much to 
increase the amount of business license revenue the city has received. 



14

Mayor Cost said her termination had nothing to do with the quality of her work. She also 
stressed that our business license revenues did not increase just because of Ms. Raymond. 
There were a lot of other people and factors involved in that increase.  

Joyce Sherer said she would like to see us have a storm shelter in Montevallo, possibly in 
the old Victory building.

Mayor Cost said we talked about that earlier in the meeting. We’ve asked the Public Safety 
Committee to look into this. Chief Davis has some ideas in that regard.  The High School has 
offered to serve as a shelter. However, we’re not sure if it meets code. We do not want to 
direct the public to a location that is not suitable for that use. We are also looking at the 
Victory building. 

Council Member Nix said the shelter needs to be FEMA certified.

Ms. Sherer said the local churches stopped opening up during storms because of liability 
issues.

Council Member Nix said the High School was once a Civil Defense shelter.  Mayor Cost said 
we’ve also talked to the Post Office.  

Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills:

Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 

earlier. 

Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 

Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – Discussed earlier. 

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & Recreation, Golf 

Course, Youth Athletics, Trails, Planning & Zoning, Annexations,) – Discussed earlier. 

Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 

Sister City Commission, Artwalk) – Discussed earlier.

Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber, Historical 

Commission, Main Street) – Discussed earlier.

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve payment of the bills. Council Member 

Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Consent Agenda: NONE
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New Business:

2020 Arbor Day Proclamation –

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the Arbor Day Proclamation.  Council 

Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Authorization to pay for repairs to Recycling Center HVAC out of the Sanitation Account – 

Active Air $5,192

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve payment of the invoice.  Council 

Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 

Authorization to enter into a bi-annual HVAC maintenance agreement with Active Air

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve entering into the bi-annual 

maintenance agreement with Active Air.  Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . 

MOTION APPROVED. 

Authorization to enter into a Revenue Enhancement Services Agreement with HdL 

Companies, dba PREMA Corp. There is no cost to the city. They are paid 50% of whatever 

business licenses they collect.  

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the Revenue Enhancement Services 

Agreement with HdL Companies, dba PREMA Corp..  Council Member Peterson seconded. 

ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED. 
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Old Business:

Ordinance establishing salary of City Council –

Council Member Herbert said that based on his calculations as discussed during a prior 

council meeting, for a city our size, the council salary should be around $3,498 per year. 

Council Member Nix said because we rely so much on volunteer labor for our fire 

department, various committees, boards etc, he didn’t think that was warranted. He 

suggested $100 per month.

Council Member Bunt said she agreed with $100 per month.

Council Member Peterson said $100 a month would not be worth the cost to file taxes on it.

Council Member Herbert made a motion that we set the possible compensation level at 

$300 per month, understanding that the ordinance itself would be entered into the record 

as the first reading and would need to be voted on at the next meeting.  Council Member 

Peterson seconded. Council Members Herbert, Peterson and Mayor Cost voted AYE. Council

Members Nix and Bunt voted NAY.  MOTION APPROVED.

The following Ordinance was read into the record as its first reading:

ORDINANCE NO. ____________

CITY OF MONTEVALLO ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE MONTHLY SALARY
OF THE CITY COUNCIL

AN ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTEVALLO, ALABAMA AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1. That the salary of the city council of the City of Montevallo, Alabama, shall be and the 
same is hereby fixed at the sum of $300 per month; $3,600 per annum.

Section 2. This ordinance shall become effective on the first Monday in November, 2020, and shall 
continue in force and effect until repealed by action of the council.

Section 3. The provisions of this ordinance are hereby declared severable; if any portion of this 
ordinance shall be held unconstitutional or otherwise invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, 
such ruling shall not affect the remaining portions of this ordinance. 

ADOPTED AND APPROVED THIS THE ___ DAY OF FEBRUARY, 2020.
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_________________________
Hollie C. Cost, Mayor

ATTEST:
____________________
Herman Lehman, City Clerk

Board Appointments:

Historical Preservation Commission – Kathy King

Council Member Nix said he wished we could appoint more people to the HPC who have 
lived in Montevallo all their lives. 

Mayor Cost said we welcome anyone who us interested in serving. Ms. King has expressed 
her interest in serving on this commission. 

Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve Ms. King’s appointment to the 
Historic Preservation Commission. Council Member Herbert seconded. Council Member Nix
ABSTAINED.  ALL OTHERS VOTED AYE . . .MOTION APPROVED. 

Mayor Cost informed the Council she has appointed Amy Feger to the Planning 
Commission. 

Council Member Bunt made a motion to approve Diane Lander’s reappointment to the 
Library Board Council Member Herbert seconded. ALL AYES . . .MOTION APPROVED. 

Other Business:

Maggie Benson presented a draft of the updated website for the Council’s approval. She 
pointed out that our current logo is used within the body of the site, but the heard uses 
something more like the logo designed during the Main Street branding session. 

Council Member Bunt said she was concerned with the legibility of the banner. Ms. Benson 
said that is an adjust she recommended, as well.
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Council Member Herbert sod he likes the layout, but wants to make sure it is easy to 
navigate. 

In response to a question from Council Member Bunt, Ms., Benson explained there is no 
additional cost for the creation of this new site., It is part of our agreement with Sophicity. 
It will also be fully ADFA compliant. 

Council Member Bunt suggested changing the text colors from blue to green. She said she 
would be happy to help Ms. Benson work through some of those finishing touches.

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the new website as to be finalized by 
both Ms. Benson and Council Member Bunt. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES 
. . . MOTION APPROVED.

Ms. Barone recommended changing the Recycling Center Hours from 8 a.m. - 4 p.m., 
Monday – Saturday.  She said being open 24/7 leads to a lot of abuse.

Council Member Nix suggested we make sure our new cameras can see the front gate in 
case people dump there after hours. 

Ns. Barone said that is the plan.

Chief Littleton said the new cameras will need to allow us to read tag numbers. We are 
working on that.  

Council Member Herbert made a motion to approve the new hours. Council Member 
Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.

Chief Littleton requested council approval to enter into a contract with Carol Williams to 
write a COPS grant. We are attempting to obtain funding for a second School Resource 
Officer. Carol wrote our most recent successful grant.  

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve contracting with Carol Williams to write 
the COPS grant for a new SRO. Council Member Bunt seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.
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The City clerk asked the Council to renew our sales tax auditing service agreement with 
Rivertree. 
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Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Rivertree contract.  Council 
Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.
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Citizen Participation:

H. G. McGaughy asked if Council Member Peterson was paid for his efforts to install wifi
downtown.  Council Member Peterson explained that was a UM project and he was
compensated for that work.

Mr. McGaughy said he has lived here all his life and that this Mayor and Council have put
more time and effort into improving our city than anyone did before. He said $300 a
month for all they do isn’t too much to pay. They are all worth lot more.

Mayor Cost thanked Mr. McGaughy and said that they haven’t achieved all the progress
alone. This has truly been a team effort. 

There being no further business before the Council, Council Member Nix made a motion to
adjourn. Council Member Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . .MEETING ADJOURNED at 6:56
p.m.

Submitted by:

Herman Lehman
City Clerk




